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M I N U T E S

The Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Jeffrey Lewis at 8:37 AM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College. 

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Shoubee Liaw, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Mr. Dick Stucky, and Ms. Gidget Terpstra were present.

Mr. Alan Smith represented the Office of the Attorney General.

Chair Jeffrey Lewis explained that, after consultation with AAG Alan Smith, the agenda would adjust so the Board could reconvene in Executive Session, then Open Session, then Executive Session, and, finally, Open Session.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION WITH THE PRESIDENTIAL SEARCH COMMITTEE:

Chair Lewis announced that the Board would convene in Executive Session to evaluate the qualifications of applicants for public employment and to review the performance of a public employee.  

RECONVENE IN OPEN PUBLIC SESSION:
At 9:34 AM, Chair Jeffrey Lewis reconvened the meeting in Open Public Session, explaining he wished to articulate the Board’s thoughtful process regarding the Presidential Search.   
The Presidential Search Committee, he said, has been extremely helpful to the Board from Day One.  The Board has reached the time for a pivotal decision, and has benefited from the Search Committee’s thoughts and feedback today.  

The Board considered the four finalists in a thorough way, including receiving the Presidential Search Committee’s recommendation that Dr. Bill Scoggins be the finalist.  While some general concerns were expressed about Dr. Scroggins, he was the recommended candidate.  The Board spent a fair amount of time talking about Dr. Scroggins, and also conducted an extensive background investigation, which was favorable.  Dr. Scroggins had done an admirable and strong job as an interim president in California.  The Board, Chair Lewis reported, was not able to reach unanimous support for Dr. Scroggins’ candidacy for President at Shoreline.  The Board members considered all the finalists, but after considerable private discourse, were not able to reach consensus.  
Chair Lewis has since spoken to Dr. Scroggins during the past two weeks and learned he has accepted an appointment as president of a college in California.  
Chair Lewis continued that the Board is now wishing to discuss options for the Presidential Search process.  One option is to start the process over. A second option is to go back to the original pool of 44 applicants.  A third option is to reconsider Interim President Lee Lambert’s candidacy for President of Shoreline Community College. 

At this point, the Board agreed that the opportunity to discuss whether or not Interim President Lambert’s candidacy should be considered, and to openly discuss the option of his candidacy for President of Shoreline. 

Mr. Dick Stucky stated that the Search process had been exceptionally strong, with involvement by all constituencies, and had worked well.  Based on the fact that the Board does not have consensus on the four current candidates and that Dr. Scroggins is no longer available, and having appointed an interim president knowing he was not a candidate for president, but also knowing Interim President Lambert has set a course for Shoreline into the near future, Mr. Stucky said, if Interim President Lambert is willing to become a candidate, the Board would welcome this and discuss his candidacy.  

Ms. Gidget Terpstra said many times the person who is asked to be an “interim” often serves as a place-holder to keep communication going and hold the position only until the permanent president is selected.  Interim President Lambert, she said, has really helped moved the College forward, helped healing, helped advance several initiatives for the College.  He has proven himself to be the kind of person that the Board would want both short term and long term.  Interim President Lambert is a person who knows the College’s financial situation and knows the state system.  She said that, long term, Interim President Lambert can move the College to the place where we all want to be.  She endorsed moving forward in the process of having Interim President Lambert become President.   AAG Alan Smith clarified that the Board would be considering Interim President Lambert’s candidacy rather than his appointment at this time. 
Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson said the Board had worked well with the Presidential Search Committee.  The Search Committee has worked hard to provide good recommendations, to form criteria for the Search, to develop the brochure, and, for the entire search process, she expressed her belief that the process had been conducted with heartfelt effort.  She commended the ‘heart’ that went into the entire Search process.  In the meantime, she noted, the Interim President had been developing in that role.  All of a sudden, she said, the light shines and one must sit back and take a look at what Shoreline already has.  Considering what is best for the campus, Ms. Loyer Nelson said the Board needs to consider Interim President Lambert as a candidate. 

Ms. Shoubee Liaw said the Search Committee had reviewed the qualifications of the four Presidential candidates.  Each had strengths, but she saw a combination of many of these characteristics in the current Interim President.  She proposed that the Board consider Interim President Lambert as a candidate for President. 
Board Chair Jeffrey Lewis said he would also consider Interim President Lambert as a candidate for President and asked that the Board reconvene in Executive Session with AAG Alan Smith.

RECONVENE IN EXECUTIVE SESSION:

Chair Lewis announced that the Board would return to Executive Session to consider Interim President Lambert’s candidacy for the President.  It was determined that the Board would meet without Interim President Lambert present for fifteen minutes, then invite Interim President Lambert to join it for a total Executive Session of thirty minutes.  

RECONVENE IN OPEN PUBLIC SESSION:

At 10:29 AM, Chair Lewis reconvened the Open Public Meeting, reporting that, in Executive Session, the Board had discussed the Presidential Search Process and the options with which it is faced.  The Board held an open discussion about Interim President Lambert’s candidacy for President.  Now, at this point, in Open Session, he announced that the Board will take action. 

Motion 06:19:
Mr. Dick Stucky made a motion that the Board of Trustees appoint Interim President Lee Lambert as President of Shoreline Community College, effective July 1, 2006, subject to the execution of a presidential contract, at an annual salary of $175,000 for three years.  
The motion was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson.  Reiterating the motion, that Interim President Lambert would be appointed as President, under terms of a three-year contract at an annual salary of $175,000, Chair Lewis asked for discussion.   

Mr. Stucky commented that, since his first Board meeting after joining the Board in January of 2005, it has been a wild ride.  He is committed to helping Shoreline commence the educational process for the next 40 years and thinks Interim President Lambert will be the start of that process. 

Ms. Terpstra said Interim President Lambert has really assumed the responsibility of the presidency, has proven himself in that capacity, has started new initiatives to help the campus to heal, has implemented structure and changes.  Short term and long term, she said, Interim President Lambert is the person to lead the campus and she fully supports the motion.  

Ms. Loyer Nelson said timing is very important, and the College cannot wait another year without further harm.  It is time to get going.  A new President is needed now, and, based on criteria established by focus groups and all aspects of the campus, Interim President Lambert, she said, meets that criteria.  He is a proven entity.  
Ms. Liaw said she first met Interim President Lambert ten years ago at the first Faculty and Staff of Color Conference.  Over the years, he has remained constant and dedicated to multiculturalism.  At the last Board meeting it was mentioned that Shoreline is not hiring enough staff of color, but of utmost importance is to have multicultural competency.  She said Shoreline is certainly multiculturally competent.  

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis used a football analogy.  One perspective could be that the College has gone through the process, but wasn’t able to make an appointment from the applicants and is now settling for a three-point conversion instead of a touchdown.  But, Mr. Lewis continued, his perspective is that rather than a long downfield pass for a touchdown, we are looking to the running game.  It’s like Seahawk Running Back Sean Alexander has been running the ball at six yards a pop and now gets the chance for that last two-yard touchdown.  Interim President Lambert is our Sean Alexander.  Comments made throughout the College were unanimously in his favor.  

At the conclusion of his remarks, Chair Lewis asked that the Board take a vote on appointing Interim President Lee Lambert as President of Shoreline Community College. 

By a unanimous “aye ” vote of the five-member Board of Trustees, Motion 06:19, to appoint Dr. Lee D. Lambert as President-Designate, passed. 
Chair Jeffrey Lewis asked Interim President Lambert if he wished to comment.  Interim President Lambert replied that words can never express what this appointment means to him.  He thanked the Board for having confidence in him and thanked everyone for trusting him to be a leader for the future.  He said he is in service to all faculty and staff; it is not the other way around.  He asked that everyone continue to let him know how he is doing, this year and into the future.  He said Shoreline has a wonderful faculty, staff and Board of Trustees, but it is all about our students.  
In conclusion, Chair Lewis confirmed that the Board will be conducting a background check and appropriate due diligence on Interim President Lambert, but looks forward to having a completed contract by the end of the month. 

ADJOURNMENT:

Motion 06:20:
A move to adjourn was made by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, seconded by Mr. Dick Stucky, and approved unanimously by the Board. 
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